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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He recognized Rev. Lyle Milligan, Associate Pastor of Baptist Temple Church, 729 Wentworth Street, Reidsville, who provided the invocation. 

The Council then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. 

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked Council members if they wanted to remove any items from the Consent Agenda. No one did.

Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE AUGUST 10, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the August 10, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 3, WHICH RECOGNIZES PROCEEDS FROM THE SALE OF A FEDERAL SEIZURE VEHICLE AND TO APPROPRIATE RELATED EXPENDITURES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment as outlined in Finance Director Chris Phillips’ memo, dealing with proceeds from the City’s Public Auction which follows:

MEMORANDUM – CITY AUCTION

TO:  Michael Pearce, City Manager

FROM:  Chris Phillips, Finance Director

DATE:  August 12, 2011

On July 16, 2011, the City held an auction of surplus property.  The auction was well attended and ran smoothly.  Total proceeds for the sale were $51,728.50.  At the site, the auctioneer was paid 10% of the proceeds, $5,172.85 and reimbursed $500.00 for advertising expenses; bringing the total cost of the sale to 11%.  The net proceeds of the sale totaled $46,055.65.  This amount was deposited in the bank and recorded as revenue in account 10-3835-8200, Sale of Fixed Assets.  

Two of the vehicles sold were State seizure vehicles used by the Police Department.  The proceeds for these two vehicles must be remitted to the Rockingham County School System, in accordance with an interpretation of a clause in the NC Constitution.  These vehicles, a 1995 Infinity and a 1992 Honda Accord, sold for $1,700.00 and $1,050.00, respectively, a total of $2,750.00.  After deducting 11% expenses of $302.50, a net amount of $2,447.50 will be remitted to the school system.  The revenue account will be adjusted for this payment

Another vehicle sold, a 1998 Toyota 4 Runner, was awarded to the Police Department as a Federal seizure.  As such, the proceeds of this sale should be used directly by the department.  The vehicle sold for $4,900.00.  After deducting expenses of $539.00, a balance of $4,361.00 remains to be used by the Police Department.  A proposed budget amendment is attached to this memo for City Council consideration to appropriate those funds.  The budget for sale of assets will be increased to offset this appropriation.

The Sale of Fixed Assets account had an original budget of $20,000.00, anticipating some return from this sale.  The budget will be increased by $4,361.00 as indicated above, for a total budget of $24,361.00.  After the school system is paid the total proceeds remaining will be $43,608.15, $19,247.15 more than the amended budget for the account.  This cushion can be used later in the year to offset revenue accounts that come in short or as a funding source for an expenditure not currently budgeted.

Please let me know if you need any further information.

- End of Memo -

The Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 3 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 3
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize proceeds form the sale of a Federal seizure vehicle and to appropriate related expenditures;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3835-8200, Sale of Fixed Assets, be increased by $4,361.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4314-2510, COPS Auto Supplies, be increased by $1,950.00; that expense account number 10-4310-2605, Police Admin Supplies, be increased by $2,411.00
This the 14th day of September, 2011.

                /s/    _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 - APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 4, WHICH RECOGNIZES A CONTRIBUTION FROM THE REIDSVILLE MEN’S GARDEN CLUB AND TO APPROPRIATE RELATED EXPENDITURES FOR THE UPKEEP OF THE SCALES STREET ROSE GARDEN.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment, which accepts $2,694.65 from the disbanded Reidsville Men’s Garden Club to maintain the rose garden in front of the water tank on Scales Street. The City’s Community Development Department has taken responsibility for this project and will allocate the funds as needed, according to Finance Director Chris Phillips’ memo dated August 19, 2011, which follows:

 MEMORANDUM – MEN”S GARDEN CLUB

TO:  Michael Pearce, Interim City Manager

FROM:  Chris Phillips, Finance Director

DATE:  August 19, 2011

The Reidsville Men’s Garden Club recently disbanded.  The Club maintained the rose garden in front of the water tank on Scales St.  A representative from the group approached the City requesting the City to take responsibility of that area.  In return, the Club would provide the City some funding, the balance in their Club checking account, $2,694.65.

The Community Development Department has taken responsibility for this project and will allocate the funds as needed.  The money was received today and deposited in the City’s account. 

Please have the City Council consider the attached budget amendment to recognize this contribution as revenue and to appropriate the related expenditures at their next meeting.  This amendment will not require the use of any fund balance.

Thank you for your attention to this issue.  Please let me know if you need any further information.

- End of Memo -
The Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 4 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 4

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize a contribution from the Reidsville Men’s Garden Club and to appropriate related expenditures for the upkeep of the Scales St. Rose Garden;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3839-0000, Miscellaneous Revenue, be increased by 2,695.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4260-3516, Men’s Garden Club, be increased by $2,695.00.
This the 14th day of September, 2011.

               /s/     _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

 /s/_____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

    City Clerk

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 4 - APPROVAL OF A CHANGE TO THE CITY’S FEE STRUCTURE TO CHARGE $1,100 FOR A TAP FEE FOR A 1” METER.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved changing the 1” meter tap fee from the current $700.00 to $1,100. In his memo dated August 19, Finance Director Chris Phillips noted that when the new utility rate structure was adopted in 2010, the other tap fees for standard residential taps (3/4” water and 4” sewer) were increased, as were the large meters (1-1/2” and larger for water and 6” for sewer) with this year’s budget; however, the 1” was not changed and currently costs $200 less than a ¾” meter.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 5 - APPROVAL OF A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR TO CONTRACT WITH WRICO EQUIPMENT CORPORATION OF WINSTON-SALEM FOR $35,500 TO PERFORM MULCHING OPERATIONS. 

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved a recommendation by Public Works Director Kevin Eason for $11,500 in additional funding for brush chipping at the City landfill. Although $24,000 was budgeted for this work, the City’s contractor, Whitesell Construction, is no longer in business and other contractors are more expensive, according to Eason. Therefore, Public Works recommends contracting with WRICO Equipment Corporation for $35,500 as outlined in Eason’s August 25, 2011 memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Eason also states in his memo that space is tight at the landfill due to Randy Keaton being unable to take this year’s mulch as he had requested earlier. City Manager Pearce recommended in his September 6, 2011 memo that Council, while supporting Mr. Keaton’s proposed business, inform him that the City cannot store mulch at the landfill for him since we don’t have the room. Once he gets closer to having his business plan approved and a site, the City can talk to him again about saving mulch for him, Pearce stated in his memo. (A COPY OF PEARCE’S MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 5 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 5

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for chipping;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3999-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $11,500.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 10-4710-3990, Contracted Services – Brush Chipping, be increased by $11,500.00.
This the 14th day of September, 2011.

                    /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk
- End of Consent Agenda -

PROCLAMATION:
RECOGNIZING “ROCKINGHAM COUNTY BIG SWEEP WEEK” IN REIDSVILLE OCTOBER 1-8, 2011.
Mayor Festerman then read the proclamation for “Rockingham County Big Sweep Week,” which was accepted by Judy Wall. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 
Ms. Wall stated, “On behalf of the North Carolina Big Sweep and Keep Rockingham County Clean and Green, a partner with Big Sweep, I would like to thank you for considering and declaring a resolution for October 1-8 as Rockingham County Big Sweep Week. North Carolina Big Sweep is celebrating its 25th Anniversary this year.  North Carolina is one of the states to recent a grant from Miller Brewing to help with expenses of the annual event.  By the way, citizens of each state voted to determine winners.  Citizens of this state are interested and support efforts to keep our state attractive.”
RECOGNITION OF FIREFIGHTERS FOR 9/11 REMEMBRANCE SERVICE.
Noting it was not on the agenda, Mayor Festerman called forward several Reidsville firefighters who were in attendance. He thanked them for their efforts in organizing the 10th anniversary of 9/11 held Sept. 11 at Market Square. The Mayor said he thought it was the largest turnout the City had ever had for such a downtown event. He said it was really exciting to see people take the time to attend the event and remember 9/11. Even though it has been 10 years, we must never forget, he said. He said it renewed our determination to continue that fight and never forget what happened on 9/11.
Mayor Festerman said they are honored today to have so many people here from the Fire Department. He pointed out that Captain Jeff Walker was the one who brought the idea to the department and spearheaded the event and encouraged everyone to participate. He thanked Capt. Walker on behalf of the City Council and the City of Reidsville for his tireless efforts to make the event such a success. 
The Mayor again noted it was a huge event and involved not only Reidsville personnel but emergency workers from across the County. He added that he “lost count” at 18 fire trucks out on display.

The Mayor led the audience in a round of applause. He turned the floor over to Battalion Chief Clyde Guy, who said that, on behalf of the Reidsville Fire Department, he wanted to thank the City government and the citizens of Reidsville for allowing them to put on this program. Without everyone, it would not have been as successful as it was, he noted. He also acknowledged Fire Chief David Bracken for his support. Guy thanked the County emergency service workers for all they did, coming together as a whole. He said they don’t always get to work with the County emergency services workers, but they are available if the others need the Reidsville Fire Department and vice versa.
Capt. Walker, who coordinated the event, thanked everyone for their support and the City for the use of Market Square. He said he was going to do something anyway, but probably not of that magnitude without the City’s support. Walker said it was a big turnout and agreed with the Mayor that the food was good.

The recognition ended with a round of applause. Mayor Festerman also noted that Fire Chief Bracken could not be here this afternoon because he had to attend a funeral.
RECOGNITION OF ANGELA G. STADLER, MUNICIPAL “CLERK OF THE YEAR,” FOR THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA.
Mayor Festerman said the City learned on August 13th that one of our own had earned a Statewide award. He asked City Clerk Angela Stadler to please come forward. The Mayor noted that Stadler had been selected by her peers to receive the first ever Municipal Clerk of the Year award. He noted that some time ago, he was at a meeting with several mayors and they were discussing this award. The Mayor said he informed them they could go ahead and submit their applications, but we have the winning candidate in Reidsville. He said he felt very strongly that once they had the opportunity to see the credentials of Angela Stadler, she would be a shoo in to win. He said we knew we had the best Clerk in North Carolina, and now everybody knows it.
The Mayor presented the plaque that had been given to Stadler from the North Carolina Association of Municipal Clerks. He stated that this was a tremendous honor not only for Angela and her family but for the citizens of Reidsville. He also presented Stadler with a copy of the newspaper article about the honor that was signed by each of the Council members. He thanked her again for all of her hard work.
Noting Clerks like to work behind the scenes without any fanfare, Stadler said she wouldn’t stay up there too long. She said she had questioned the night of the presentation who had helped write the nomination letter because she usually helped the Mayor with that kind of thing. Stadler thanked City Manager Pearce, former City Manager Kelly Almond, the Mayor and City Council and Assistant City Manager Terri Stamey for their efforts to nominate her for the award.
Councilman Johnson to be excused.
Mayor Festerman then announced that Councilman Johnson will need to be excused from the meeting at 4:30 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST TO REZONE 1060 NORTH SCALES STREET FROM RESIDENTIAL-6 TO CONDITIONAL USE OFFICE & INSTITUTIONAL AND THE ISSUANCE OF A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR A GROUP HOME AND OFFICE. (Z2011-2 & CU2011-1)
Prior to the staff report, notary Bronwyn Burnette sworn in Donna Setliff, Interim Community Development Director. 
In making the staff report, Setliff explained that the applicant is requesting that 1060 North Scales Street be rezoned from Residential-6 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional and a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) for an adult group home and office be issued. To elaborate on the CUP, Setliff explained that the office would only be used by the caretaker of the property/group home. She discussed the history of the property, noting that a previous owner in 1998 had requested the rezoning from R-6 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional and a CUP be issued. When the property was foreclosed upon in 2010, BB&T requested the property return to R-6 zoning, she indicated. The current owner wants to turn the property into a group home again, Setliff noted.
Setliff explained that Office & Institutional zoning is the only district where group homes are allowed. The Zoning Ordinance defines a group home as a residential facility for not more than 12 clients licensed by the State. The Conditional Use classification is a tool that allows the City to put special conditions on a property or permit to make it fit better into the surrounding community, she said. If approved, this zoning and classification will stay with the property as long as it continues to be a group home, Setliff added.

Setliff described the surrounding properties, which are predominantly single family residential. She noted that from Wentworth Street to Freeway Drive, the area is zoned Residential-6 with the exception of two properties that are Conditional Use Office & Institutional. To the west, the property is zoned Light Industrial and has a cell tower on it, she said.

Setliff noted that the applicant has proposed the condition that the group home be limited to two adult clients. Staff has recommended another condition on the CUP that states that the property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

Setliff informed Council that she was asking that they approve the rezoning, the Conditional Use Permit with the four findings of fact and the conditions to be placed on the permit.
She began to read the four findings of fact, but Mayor Festerman said he would do that as part of the vote.

Setliff concluded by saying that the Planning Board had voted unanimously to recommend the rezoning, the CUP and the conditions.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:19 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wanted to oppose it? Again, no one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 3:20 p.m.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by the Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the rezoning of 1060 North Scales Street from Residential-6 to Conditional Use Office & Institutional.

Mayor Festerman then read the four findings of fact needed for approval of the Conditional Use Permit.

1. that the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted and approved; -- Approved 7-0
2.   
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- Approved 6-1 with Councilman Johnson voting against because he said there was nothing said about meeting the required specifications.
3. 
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 

     
property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, -- Approved 7-0
4.
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its environs. – Approved 7-0
With the approval of the four findings of fact, the Conditional Use Permit was approved.  (A COPY OF THE CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to approve the conditions.
CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO INSERT WORDING WHEREBY THE PLANNING BOARD AND CITY COUNCIL WILL TAKE INTO CONSIDERATION WHETHER AN APPLICANT HAS ABIDED BY THE ORDINANCE. (T2011-3) 
In presenting the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Donna Setliff noted that recently staff and Council had discussed problems with businesses opening prior to receiving their zoning compliance. This issue had not been addressed in the City’s Zoning Ordinance so it was thought that a text amendment might be needed, she said, to insert wording in the Ordinance to help discourage businesses from opening before receiving the necessary permits, etc. and going through the process.
Setliff read the two new sentences aloud, which state: “The Planning Board (with the other sentence substituting “City Council”) while considering a Special Use Permit, Conditional Use Permit, zoning map or zoning ordinance amendment, shall take into consideration whether the applicant associated with the request is in violation of said request and maybe denied solely on that basis.”

The Interim Community Development Director said the text amendment had been presented to the Planning Board, which unanimously recommended the text amendment be approved.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:24 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the text amendment? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak against the text amendment. No one came forward, and the Mayor closed the public hearing at 3:24 p.m.

Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved in a 7-0 vote, to approve the text amendment.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2011-3
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE XI, CHANGES AND AMENDMENTS
SECTION 2(a), PLANNING BOARD CONSIDERATION AND

SECTION 3(b), CITY COUNCIL ACTION
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article XI, Section 2(a) Planning Board Consideration be amended to insert the following:
The Planning Board while considering a Special Use Permit, Conditional Use Permit, zoning map or zoning ordinance amendment, shall take into consideration whether the applicant associated with the request is in violation of said request and may be denied solely on that basis.  

Part II.  That Article XI, Section 3(b), City Council Action be amended to insert the following:

The City Council while considering a Special Use Permit, Conditional Use Permit, zoning map or zoning ordinance amendment, shall take into consideration whether the applicant associated with the request is in violation of said request and maybe denied solely on that basis

Part III.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.
ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.


/s/_____________________________________________________



JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FOR A SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO OPERATE AN INTERNET SWEEPSTAKES CAFÉ AT 1611 WAY STREET. THE REIDSVILLE PLANNING BOARD HAS RECOMMENDED DENIAL OF THE REQUEST. (SP 2011-2) 
Before making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Donna Setliff was sworn in by notary Bronwyn Burnette.
Setliff then reported that Jim Coble, on behalf of Diamond Sweepstakes, has applied for a Special Use application for an Internet Sweepstakes Café at 1611 Way Street, located beside the Dollar General store. This property is zoned General Business, one of two districts that allow such cafes by Special Permit, along with Highway Business, she said. 

The Interim Community Development Director briefly discussed the uncertainty of legislation banning such sweepstakes games in the State, but noted that such cafes are still being considered by staff until that legislation is decided in the courts.

Setliff talked about the properties surrounding 1611 Way Street. To the north is undeveloped land zoned General Business, she said, while to the west is developed and zoned GB with a railroad running parallel to it. To the south is a mixture of Residential-12 and General Business areas. The City’s Comprehensive Plan describes this area as an urban growth area, she added, which has objectives for housing but one plan objective states that provisions should be made for adequate retail and commercial services in the area.

Setliff then read the Special Use regulations pertaining to this use as follows:

· Internet Sweepstakes Café must be primary use

·     No one under 18 years of age permitted within the premises

· No alcohol permitted within the premises

· No more than 35% of front window space may be tinted in such a manner that the interior of building can not be clearly seen from outside.  This includes signs, shades, etc. 

· There shall not be more than 25 gaming machines, computers or terminals per parcel.


· There shall not be more than one Internet Sweepstakes Café gaming establishment within any one Shopping Center or Multi-Business Use.

· There shall be one parking space for each operator and one parking space 


for each permitted gaming machine, computer or terminal.  In Shopping   
Center and Multi-Business Uses, proof will be provided that 
required parking exists for both the Internet Sweepstakes Café and other       

      uses on the same parcel or business center.

Mayor Festerman asked if no one has come to speak on the findings of fact associated with this SUP should the Council act or send it back to Planning Board? City Manager Pearce indicated that since the applicant had not presented any facts for the Council to consider, the Council could deny the application. He said the applicant would have to re-apply. However, if the Council approved the application, the board would need to also consider and approve the attached conditions, it was noted.
Setliff said the applicant did not attend the Planning Board meeting; therefore the application came to Council with a recommendation for denial because no facts or evidence were presented to the Planning Board.

Pearce said Council’s options were to (1) approve the application; (2) remand it back to Planning Board; or (3) deny the application because no one was here to present evidence to you.

Noting that the legislation is still pending in court, Councilman Henderson made the motion to deny the application. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.

Mayor Festerman asked whether Mr. Coble or a representative was here, but no one came forward.

- End of Public Hearings -

DISCUSSION ON STATUS OF LAKE REIDSVILLE WATER. 
City Manager Pearce stated that for the past 6-8 months, he had been trying to keep the City Council and citizens aware of the issues at Lake Reidsville. First, a piece of the dam spillway had collapsed, and the State allowed the City to do emergency repairs. After that investigation, it was decided the City needs to repair the spillway, but in the meantime, the City would need to draw the lake down 48 inches below normal pool elevation, he explained. He noted that, in the spring, Lake Reidsville fills up very quickly so we had to pump the water out to keep it at the required levels. 

However, in the last couple of months, due to the lack of rain combined with starting 48 inches below the normal pool elevation, the lake depth has been lower than normal, he explained. The City Manager stated that there are two intake gates at the lake, one of which is at the 6-foot level and one at the 21-foot level. When we saw that the lake level was getting lower and lower, we stopped selling water to Greensboro around August 18-19, Pearce noted.

For the first time he can remember, the City had to open the lake’s lower intake gate, City Manager Pearce said. Water plant personnel tested the concentration of nutrients and minerals, which due to gravity tend to settle at the bottom of the lake. He said they were aware of it, but they didn’t have much choice other than to open the gate. He added that they felt they could go ahead and successfully treat the water. However, knowing that there may be some discolored water, the City went ahead and sent out a press release noting that citizens might see some discoloration in the water. He said we sent the release out to the local media outlets; however, the discoloration was worst than we thought. The manganese that was in the water overwhelmed the treatment plant in terms of getting the color out, he continued. Pearce explained the plant operators would adjust the levels of potassium permanganate to offset the manganese. He added that if you’re getting consistent flow, you should be able to treat it. However, with the currents that happen at the bottom of the lake, the levels of nutrients and minerals were not consistent, Pearce said. If you put in too much or too little potassium permanganate, you get the discoloration, he added. “You have to hit it really dead on,” he asserted. The crews at the water treatment plant were struggling to keep up with that and  could not get it adjusted, he said.
A couple of days into that, Pearce said they decided this just wasn’t working, and they needed to do something quickly. He said he was approached with the idea of bringing pumps in to pump water off the top of the lake into that upper intake area, which is what they did. He said he gave crews that authority around September 1st after receiving a memo from Public Works Director Kevin Eason on August 31st. The memo stated that they couldn’t successfully get the discoloration out under normal treatment operations, and he (Eason) wanted to try these pumps. Pearce told him that Thursday to get them now, and the pumps were installed and working on the following day, Friday. By Saturday, Pearce said he got a report that they had clear water coming out into our system, but unfortunately, by that time, there was already a lot of discolored water in the system. 
While the water was discolored, all the water that was pumped out was safe to drink, City Manager Pearce asserted. State officials were there watching us, he said, and had been called in to make sure that everything we were doing was producing safe, drinkable water. He said whether it was aesthetically pleasing to drink or caused problems with laundry and other things, he said that was another consideration all together. 
Pearce said the City did whatever it could, including flushing, to get the discolored water out of the system as soon as possible. He said he started getting reports pretty quickly that, in some of the high use areas and the area closer to the water treatment plant, were getting clearer water. He said there are still areas in the City where people had been out of town and had not flushed their lines out, who came home and were surprised by discolored water in the pipes. He said there are some areas with less usage than other areas, and it may have taken longer to get the discoloration out in those areas. He said he is still getting sporadic reports of discolored water in certain areas.
Pearce said he would say that he couldn’t imagine that we would have tried harder, after seeing what was coming, to do what we could in front of this problem that was coming on and make adjustments “on the run” as we saw what was happening. He reiterated that the produced safe water, we were not negligent, and we tried our best to warn the public of what was happening. He said we tried our best to produce clear water as fast as we could.

The City Manager stressed that this is not a problem unique to Reidsville. He said he has seen newspaper articles recently showing similar problems in Hickory, Kannapolis, Boone and Charlotte due to drought conditions. He noted that when these cities have to draw water from lower levels, they get discolored water too.
Pearce said that he has tried to take steps to find long-term solutions to the problem. He said he believes the pumps producing clear water are a relative short-term and relatively expensive project since it costs about $15,000 per month to rent this equipment. He said the City needs to determine if there is anything we can do better to treat this problem. Noting that the City contracts with United Water to operate our water and wastewater treatment plants, Pearce said he has also met with engineers from Camp, Dresser & McKee to be “another pair of eyes” to look at our processes, facilities, etc. to determine if there is something we need to do differently at our plants, etc. Is there anything we need to change at our plants or that we need to add to help with the discolored water issue, he said. He said they will be looking at the lake itself and consider aeration projects that might be done to keep the water moving better so that it doesn’t settle at one point. Perhaps they need to look at having another intake gate that’s not as far down. He added that all of these things he will be looking at.
Pearce said he plans to report back to City Council within the next couple of months about some long-term solutions so that this doesn’t happen again; however, he added that every time the lake has turned over in the past, we have had this problem like we’re having now. When the temperatures cool, the lake turns over, and water from the bottom of the lake rises to the top, the manganese and iron come to the top and go into the system. We have struggled with this in the past, just like other communities, so we are trying to find the best solution to dealing with this, he informed Council.
The City Manager said if it rains anytime soon, that will help these problems go away. We will be able to sell water to Greensboro because we have more water in the lake, he said. When the spillway is fixed, we can bring the pool elevation up to the normal level, he noted. He added that we could have handled the lower pool elevation if it hadn’t been for the drought. We have plenty of good water in the lake, but it was like a “perfect storm” of events happening out there that they have been trying their best to deal with it, he stressed. Pearce said he was also very proud of the people at Public Works and City Hall that had to handle all the phone calls from people who were clearly upset, rightfully upset. He said the employees tried their best to be patient and let the citizens vent. He commended them on their efforts.
Pearce discussed the spillway, which he noted is approximately three acres of concrete. He said they are looking at some options, including reducing the size of the spillway which will still be as effective as it has been but will cost less. However, he said this is still going to be an expensive project. He said it could be as much as $4 million. 

The City Manager said what is taking so long to get the construction started is that this is a particular design problem. He said that, hopefully, you don’t have to replace a spillway but once every 40-50 years. He said he hoped that we wouldn’t have to replace this spillway for another 100 years. Pearce said the types of reviews that the State and federal government puts you under are very time consuming. He said he knows everyone wants construction to start soon, and he has asked our engineers to get something going as soon as possible, but he can’t guarantee how long it will take the State and the feds to review this. He has asked the engineering company to go ahead and prepare pre-bid qualifications for contractors and put together bid packages so that as soon as we hear back from the State, that we’ll be ready to go. He said he’d like to think that we’ll have this bid out for construction by the first of the year but it could be as late as April. Construction is expected to take 9-12 months, he added. He said we will be living with this as a community for a while, but we will continue to try and provide information to the public.

Mayor Festerman told Pearce that he and all of the Council members appreciate the seriousness with which he has attacked the problem. He noted that these pumps are temporary. He asked whether the lake level is still falling? Pearce said that the tropical storm about a week and a half ago helped the lake gain about six inches of water. If we get an inch of rain, he explained, the lake gains about six inches of water. He indicated that we should be fine, especially with the pumps. The Mayor asked if we would get to the point where that water would not be satisfactory? The City Manager said he didn’t think so and that he expected us to get rain within the next year. He explained that the lake has 400 days’ worth of water in it. Pearce said that if we get 15 or so feet below where we are now, we will get into some of that other water, but that is going to take a long, long time for us to get down to that level.
The Mayor asked if there was any evidence of a lack of maintenance by the City staff that contributed to this problem? He asked if there was anything we could have done to prevent this? Pearce said none as far as the spillway is concerned. He said that structure is inspected all the time by the State and by the City. He said the last inspection found the collapse and other problems that weren’t immediately seen from the surface. Again, he noted that is why we’re getting this neutral third set of eyes to look at our procedures, processes and facilities to make sure what we’re doing is correct and whether we can do anything better.
Mayor Festerman asked the age of the dam? Pearce replied that it is 41 years old.

Conversation turned to where the City gets its water. Pearce said our water comes from as far away as Stokesdale.

Councilman Rucker asked about getting water from Lake Hunt if we don’t get any rain. Pearce said we could as a last alternative, but the City would have to be in desperate condition to open up Lake Hunt. He noted that it would take a long time for the pipes to fill in Lake Reidsville. He reiterated that Lake Reidsville has 400 days’ worth of water in it.

The Mayor asked City Manager Pearce to let the people at City Hall and Public Works know that the Council has appreciated their efforts. He said he apologized, even though we don’t feel that we did anything wrong, but we are very concerned about the water situation that people had to deal with. He said the City will do everything it can to provide you with safe water; however, we feel the water has been safe but it has not looked very pretty or smelled very good.

DISCUSSION ON CHAMBER OF COMMERCE MEMBERSHIP. 
City Manager Pearce said one thing the Mayor had asked him to do as City Manager was to start conversations with the new Reidsville Chamber of Commerce President Diane Sawyer. He said he didn’t think anyone has felt comfortable with the City not technically being a member of the local Chamber of Commerce. He said they wanted to open up the lines of communication between the City and Chamber because they all wanted the same thing, better business in Reidsville and working together for all the businesses within Reidsville. 
To that end, a couple of weeks ago, Pearce said he had lunch with Sawyer and Mark Bumgardner, this year’s Chamber Chairman, along with Councilman Henderson Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner. They discussed the history of the relationship between the City and Chamber and where they wanted to go from here. He noted that they all agreed that there is a need for the City to be an active participant with the Chamber and the key to the relationship is better communications between the two, he said. In order to keep the Chamber informed, the City will be providing Sawyer with a copy of the agenda packet for Council meetings and will send the Chamber copies of press releases the City sends out so that the Chamber can answer questions from the business community. The Mayor pointed out that Sawyer was in the audience.

Councilwoman Zdanski said she would like to make a motion that we encourage the City Manager to explore discussion with the Chamber for City membership. The motion was seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.

CONSIDERATION OF A MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AT 330 IRVIN STREET 
In making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director Donna Setliff informed Council that they have an Ordinance before them requesting authority to vacate and board up 330 Irvin Street. She explained that staff has received several complaints about the property, and an inspection was done on September 9, 2010, at which time violations of the City’s Minimum Housing Code were found. The City Attorney prepared a title search which found that the property owner is Charles J. Norton and that there were no lien holders on the property. A Housing Code hearing was held on September 28, and proper notice was given to the owner, who was at the hearing, she stated. He said at that hearing that he planned to repair the dwelling and that he was also given the process to appeal the process to the Board of Adjustment. He did not appeal it, she added. A Housing Code Enforcement Order to repair the dwelling was hand-delivered to the owner, also on Sept. 28, she noted, which gave Mr. Norton 90 days to do the work. The 90 days expired on December 30, 2010, Setliff said. A repair order was received by the owner rather than a demolition order because the cost of repairs were less than 50% of the actual value of the dwelling, she continued. Staff has made every effort to work with the owner to abate these violations, but a follow-up inspection on August 22, 2011 revealed the violations still existed, she said.
Setliff said Mr. Norton is the occupant of the dwelling. The taxes are paid and the utility bill is current, she added. She said she had found out today that Mr. Norton is the occupant, and he was notified of the Council meeting today.
If Council approves the ordinance, Setliff said staff will proceed with the civil citation process against the property to have the dwelling vacated and boarded up. A copy of the Ordinance is in the Council members’ agenda packets, she pointed out, saying she would be happy to answer any questions.

For clarification, Mayor Festerman asked Setliff whether the inspection was done on September 28, 2010? Setliff replied in the affirmative.
The Mayor said the pictures inside the agenda packets were self explanatory. He asked when the picture was taken, and it was noted that the picture was taken on August 22, 2011. He asked if the dwelling had been in a state of disrepair for a long time? Setliff said it had been in deteriorating condition. The Mayor asked if Mr. Norton had made any repairs? Setliff said very few, some on the exterior but very minor. The Mayor asked if staff had been inside the house? Setliff said not recently but added that there were enough violations on the outside of the house, which allowed staff to bring it to Council.
The Mayor asked about the roof. Setliff said that one of the original issues with this property was that a tree had fallen on the roof several years back which caused a lot of issues with the porch. Mayor Festerman asked about the occupancy, and Setliff said Mr. Norton does occupy the house. He asked if staff had conversations with Mr. Norton on a regular basis. Setliff replied in the affirmative, noting they had tried to work with him for a while now.

Mayor Festerman asked if there was any indication from Mr. Norton that he expected to do anything further. Setliff noted that Mr. Norton is in the audience and might want to speak to that. The Mayor, noting this is not a public hearing, indicated Mr. Norton might be given the opportunity to speak.
The Mayor reiterated to Mr. Norton that this is not a public hearing but noted that this is a very serious situation. He said he would give Mr. Norton the opportunity to speak if he wished to do so. 

Mr. Norton said he would like to be sworn in, and Mayor Festerman said he would be given the opportunity to be sworn in. The property owner then said he would like to give the Mayor, Council, and Ms. Setliff a copy of a letter regarding this matter he has for Ms. Setliff.

The Mayor then asked the City Attorney if it was proper for Mr. Norton to be sworn in. City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. stated that this is not a public hearing, but having reviewed the documentation, he said Mr. Norton has been given ample notice and ample opportunity in the past to address this issue. If Council wants to hear from Mr. Norton, he would suggest Mr. Norton be sworn. The City Attorney stressed that Council is not obligated to hear from Mr. Norton since this is not a public hearing.

Mayor Festerman asked what was the pleasure of the Council? Since this is not a public hearing, it is a little bit of a departure from the norm for the Council, the Mayor said. Councilman Johnson said he would like to hear what Mr. Norton has to say. Councilman Turner said, if we do hear him, he should be sworn in.
Setliff, a notary public, swore in Mr. Norton. As Mr. Norton searched for a Bible passage from Proverbs, the Mayor asked him in the interest of time to be brief so Mr. Norton decided to go on with his presentation without reading from the Bible.

Mr. Norton passed out to each Council member a copy of a two-page letter he was also going to give to Ms. Setliff, he said. (A COPY OF THE LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He also gave to the City Manager a copy of the letter, which Mr. Norton he had given to Mr. (Cole) Perkinson, City building inspector, just prior to the meeting. He said there should also be a copy for the City Attorney to read.
Councilman Turner asked Mr. Norton, “What have you done since December when the 90 days expired?” Mr. Norton stated that in December he had applied for a Certificate of Appropriateness because his home is located in a historical district. He said he couldn’t legally do anything to that house without the approval of the Reidsville Historic Preservation Commission. Councilman Turner asked Mr. Norton if he had attended a HPC meeting? Mr. Norton said he attended a meeting of the HPC on December 21, 2010. On or about the 6th of December, Mr. Norton said he obtained electrical permits, mechanical permits and a general building permit for the house. During the time after the actual HPC meeting which he attended and was allowed to speak, Mr. Norton said he has been working on the house as best he could, mainly by himself, which he is allowed to do as the home owner. When he started working, he discovered that the brickwork of the house, which was built in 1905, and mortar is like dust, he said. He had to take the brick and mortar out and rebuild the foundation, Mr. Norton told Council. Since then, he has put structural joints on the floor and with the exception of just a couple of places, that is done, he said. 
There is a place on the southeast part of the house, he said, and he has called the City, the office of Mr. Perkinson and Mr. Warner, and asked for an inspection to build a shunt foundation on top of the existing footing. A gentleman named Larry answered the phone, Mr. Norton asserted, and he has not seen a building inspector since then. Mr. Norton said he had wanted the inspectors to approve a shunt foundation because that had to be approved before he could put the floor on it. Noting he had received a Certificate of Appropriateness from the HPC and a copy of the meeting minutes, Mr. Norton said he discovered several errors at what was approved and what was actually written in the minutes of the meeting as well as on the COA. He said he made such known to Mr. Perkinson. He said he would not to like to see minutes that they are saying are correct allowed because there is a recording of this.
Mr. Norton said that in this letter, it defines two of the examples that he talked with Mr. Perkinson about. He said Mr. Perkinson came back a couple of days later and asked him to submit something in writing, he told Council. Mr. Perkinson had a form for him to sign saying that he received the minutes and to date it. He told the inspector he would like to write what he wanted to say about it, which he did. He gave the statement to Cole and he took it back to the department. Mr. Norton said he had spoken to Mr. Jackson of the HPC about three different things, two of which – at this point, Mayor Festerman interrupted him to respectfully say that the Council had a lot of people to hear from, and this was tying up their time. He asked Mr. Norton to wrap up what he was planning to say and get to the bottom line.
Mr. Norton said there was no agreement from what he had acknowledged and had applied for on the Certificate of Appropriateness and what the minutes say. Councilwoman Zdanski said the minutes and the COA are not what is before the City Council to consider. Mr. Norton asserted that he could not do anything with the house, including the flooring for the porch, without that Certificate.

City Manager Pearce asked Mr. Norton if he was issued a Certificate of Appropriateness? Setliff said he was. He told Mr. Norton he was issued a building permit, an electrical permit, and every permit he needed and nobody was going to stop him from working on his house. The City issued him everything that was needed to do his work, the City Manager told Mr. Norton.
With all due respect, Mr. Norton said, the COA and the wording on the website says that anything that is substituted on that certificate, the COA becomes invalid.

Mayor Festerman, referencing the photos shown to Council, asked Mr. Norton if that is a correct photo? Mr. Norton said that for that date, it is correct. The Mayor asked if he looked at it again today, would it be correct? “No sir,” Mr. Norton replied. The Mayor asked what changes have occurred? Mr. Norton said the board front is gone, a lot of the wood on that part of the porch is gone, which is on the northeast corner. He said he is ready to take out the beams underneath, which is one beam and a part of another one, and tie that part of the porch in so that he can pull it off. The Mayor asked him if part of the roof over the porch has collapsed? Mr. Norton replied, no sir. He said he would welcome Mr. Perkinson to give testimony to that.
Councilman Rucker asked Mr. Norton how long he thought he needed to make the repairs? He asked him what his deadline is? Mr. Norton said his deadline was less than three years? Councilman Rucker said “three years”? The Councilman said they had people come in, their houses condemned and torn down in less than 30 days, and Mr. Norton wanted three years? Mr. Norton said three years was his answer to have the whole house restored and for sale. He said all he wants is the COA to be corrected. Councilman Rucker said he has had friends come in here, and we haven’t given them but 30 days. They go out and get somebody to do their work and still don’t finish in 30 days, the Councilman said, and Mr. Norton is talking about three years? Mr. Norton said please, not to misunderstand him, but his plan is to sell the house. The Mayor asked about the three year deadline. Mr. Norton said that is the last drop of paint, etc. to finish and have the house for sale, not to meet minimum housing standards.
City Attorney McLeod said he thought the record would clearly show that Mr. Norton has been given notice after notice after notice about the problem .He was issued the Certificate, and what work has been done, he doesn’t know, but if it’s still in the state of disrepair that the picture shows, then he has had ample opportunity. The issue of whether the minutes were correct or not correct, that certificate speaks for itself, the City Attorney stated. He said he didn’t know whether Mr. Norton was at the meeting where those minutes were approved, but that was done. If he had shown any interest at that time, he could have gone to that meeting, McLeod said. Again, the City Attorney said Mr. Norton has been given ample opportunity.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Attorney if he thought they had sufficient evidence to call the question, up or down? The City Attorney applied in the affirmative. The Mayor thanked Mr. Norton for his time.

Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve as presented.

A copy of the approved Ordinance follows:

ORDINANCE
TO VACATE AND BOARD UP 330 IRVIN ST, REIDSVILLE, NC
  
BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

  
WHEREAS, on the 28th day of September, 2010 at 10:30 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4.26, for the property located at 330 Irvin Street, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8904-06-29-6516.  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was properly served on the owner by hand delivery on September 13, 2010, said owner being Charles J. Norton.   
 
WHEREAS, said owner appeared at said hearing and verbally stated that he intended to repair the dwelling, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was hand delivered on September 28, 2010.  The Order allowed said owner to repair, alter or improve the above structure on or before December 30, 2010, and whereas there has been insufficient compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been repaired, altered or improved, and remains deteriorated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  
NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 330 Irvin Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be vacated and closed, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 14th day of September, 2011.

/s/_____________________________________

     James K. Festerman, Mayor, 

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

Council then took a five-minute recess at approximately 4:25 p.m. Upon the Council’s return, Mayor Festerman noted that Councilman Johnson had been excused.

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FROM THE REIDSVILLE YMCA FOR A ONE-TIME CONTRIBUTION OF $35,329 FOR POOL IMPROVEMENTS.
City Manager Pearce explained that the Reidsville Community Pool is a 15-year partnership between the City and the Reidsville YMCA. The dehumidification system is also that old. In the past, the City and the RCPA have shared these types of repair costs, he said. The total cost of this project to repair the pool’s dehumidification system is approximately $141,000, he noted, but a grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation will pay half of that cost. Therefore, the YMCA and the City will split the remaining costs, with the City paying $35,329, he said.
YMCA Executive Director Heather Whitsett is on hand to answer any questions, Pearce noted. He added that, in conversations with Ms. Whitsett, they have discussed making the RCPA a more active part of the administrative operations of the pool. He said he looks forward to working with Heather on that.
Pearce said he was recommending the City pay $35,329 for the repairs as outlined in his memo. (A COPY OF THE SEPTEMBER 7, 2011 MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Festerman asked when was the last time the City was asked for a large capital outlay?  He said he thought several years ago the City had been requested to pay for some improvements. He said he thought it might have had something to do with the design of the building.
Whitsett indicated she was not aware of that. She did note that the pool is over 15 years old and the dehumidification system has reached the end of its life. She added that the use of chloramines helps lead to erosion of the system. 
Whitsett talked about the grant from the Reidsville Area Foundation, which means the City and the Y only have to pay about $35,000 each. She said this will replace what we have and completely fund the improvements.

Councilman Rucker asked if the City hadn’t given money to pull humidity out of the pool area a while back? The Mayor said it appeared that, regardless of that, this needed to be done.

Whitsett said that they had been able to lower the costs of the project by about $30,000. The Mayor asked if Heather saw this as an immediate need? She said she does and that it helps to provide a healthy environment for the users of the pool.
Councilman Rucker asked Whitsett to get that information about past improvements to the City Manager.
Whitsett then briefly discussed attendance figures at the pool. In 2010, she said that there were 1,400 non-duplicated visits to the pool. She said she had talked with the City’s Nick Aceves about winter swim lessons. It was also noted that Whitsett and Pearce would have some further discussions about how to promote the pool, etc.
Mayor Festerman explained that Councilman Johnson is the Council liaison to the Pool Association. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he would like for the City’s Parks & Recreation personnel to be included in future discussions. Whitsett noted that the City’s summer camp had been very successful with 30-40 kids coming daily to the pool.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to appropriate $35,329 for the pool improvements.

The accompanying Budget Ordinance Amendment follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 6

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for repairs at the Reidsville Community Swimming Pool;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3999-0000, Recreation Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $35,329.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 11-6123-7300, Swimming Pool Contribution, be increased by $35,329.00.
This the 14th day of September, 2011.

                     /s/ _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC

    City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FROM THE DAN RIVER BASIN ASSOCIATION FOR A MONETARY CONTRIBUTION TO HELP WITH EFFORTS AGAINST A PROPOSED LANDFILL IN ROCKINGHAM COUNTY. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce said the City has been requested to assist the Dan River Basin Association with monies to hire an attorney to fight the proposed landfill outside of Eden. He noted that the Council had already approved a Resolution of Opposition two meetings ago. He said this could very well end up in court.
Pearce talked of the ramifications of this proposed project to all the municipalities in the County and its “domino effect”. If Miller Brewing Co. leaves because of the landfill, that will affect Ball Manufacturing here in Reidsville, he noted. He said it is definitely in the interest of Reidsville to support this opposition. The City of Eden and the Town of Wentworth have given $10,000 each to the effort. 
The City Manager said he was recommending $5,000 be given, but he felt the Association would take any amount. Fletcher Waynick is here if the Council has any questions, Pearce noted.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said he would propose the City give $10,000 because of the stake Reidsville has in this, as well as to show countywide solidarity. He was asked to put it in the form of a motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then made the motion proposing that the City contribute $10,000 toward this legal effort of the Dan River Basin Association. The motion was seconded by Councilman Turner, who said he agreed that it was important that the municipalities show a unified front.  (A COPY OF THE BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 7 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Councilman Henderson said this issue was of vital interest to all of us. Councilman Rucker said he would have agreed to the $5,000, but he would go with the $10,000.

The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote.

Fletcher Waynick then made a few remarks. He reiterated the cascading effect the landfill could have on businesses within the County. He noted that the County’s number one resource is its water.
CONSIDERATION OF A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE USDA REVOLVING LOAN PROGRAM AND AN APPLICATION FOR CELTIC FRINGE RESTAURANT OWNED BY GARY AND KIM FORRESTER.  
City Manager Pearce reminded Council that at last month’s meeting, they accepted the RBEG grant which becomes a revolving loan fund to help downtown businesses. He noted that in the past, the program has helped the Cutting Board and The Vault. The program helps businesses with working capital, and they pay it back, which is then loaned out to other businesses. Today staff is requesting that the Resolution approving a $75,000 loan request for The Celtic Fringe be approved, Pearce said. The business will pay back $25,000 very shortly, he added, and again, these monies will be loaned out to other businesses. Pearce noted that once the program is approved by City Council, applications go to a committee for consideration. He said it is exciting to think that these monies will continue to help get other businesses started.
Discussion ensued about the paying back of the $75,000 and whether collateral is put up by the applicants. Finance Director Chris Phillips explained the process for Council members, noting that this is a grant program and while the City does not put money into it, the City does administer the program. He said a committee reviews the applications, and the applicants repay the loan. Regarding collateral, Phillips said that the business brings some equipment that could be called collateral but that is not a requirement of the program. Pearce indicated that there is some risk involved that the business might not be able to repay a loan, but sometimes, you have to take the risk to help these businesses get started.

Discussion continued about how the loans were made available by the USDA. Councilwoman Zdanski noted that the business also promises to provide eight new jobs.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by the Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Resolution 
Approving Loan Request and the application for The Celtic Fringe. (A COPY OF THE RESOLUTION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Mayor Festerman invited anyone who wished to speak during the public comments portion of the meeting to do so, but he reminded them there is a three-minute time limit. 

Final Remarks by Charles Norton, 330 Irvin Street.

Charles Norton, who had spoken earlier about his property at 330 Irvin Street, told Council that he just wanted to restore his home like the Balsley house. He informed Council members that he had pneumonia from June 15th to August 8th and had been in the hospital and unable to work on the house. He said he is also a beekeeper, he noted. He said he wants to restore the house and make it pretty, unlike his former wife, who thought it was more important to go to Japan than fix up the house with the $80,000 inheritance he received in October of 2010. Regarding the Historic Preservation Commission, he noted that he is an engineer by trade and goes strictly by the book in such matters. He stressed that he wants to safeguard the heritage of the City. He asked the Council to give him six months to fix up the house. 

No comments were made by Council members.
Carport of First Christian Church on Holderby Street.

Sharon Murphy of 104 N. Franklin Street came before Council representing First Christian Church located at 206 Holderby St. She distributed pictures of a carport erected by the church and a letter from the church in response to an August 8th letter from the City saying that the carport is out of compliance with the Zoning Ordinance of the City (A COPY OF THE PHOTOS AND CHURCH LETTER ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) She said the carport has been there over 10½ years. She said the members of her congregations would like the City Council to address this issue and allow the carport to be grandfathered in. She also provided an invoice showing the carport was purchased in 2001. (A COPY OF THE INVOICE IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Ms. Murphy said her church feels it has been unfairly targeted since the carport has been there 10½ years and asks that the City Council rescind it.
Councilman Rucker said he thought the carport had been there at least 15 years. Ms. Murphy said the church in its 80 years has never been out of compliance with anything the City has required. Therefore, on behalf of the Trustee board, she asked for it to be rescinded.

Councilman Rucker made a motion that City Manager Pearce look into this for further investigation. He questioned why our people would be going out and targeting things like this. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion.

Mayor Festerman asked that the City Manager make a report at the next Council meeting.

The motion then passed in a 6-0 vote.

Speed Humps Sought in Cambridge.

Ms. Sharon Williamson of 1104 Greenwich Road in the Cambridge housing community, requested that either speed bumps or speed humps be placed in her subdivision. She noted that her neighborhood is a proud community filled with honorable taxpaying citizens as well as some business entrepreneurs. She said they have attempted to show participation in community and County affairs. She said that they have been here before asking about speed bumps for the community. She referenced that there had been a lot of accidents on Ballymena Drive, the last one being fatal. Speeding and various offenses have occurred as well, she noted. She asked what it would take to get the speed bumps/humps. 
Ms. Williamson added that the Police Department has been wonderful in addressing issues as they come to them from the Cambridge area. She talked of the young people in the area and the City’s decision to construct a neighborhood park there. The City’s day camp program coincided with that as well and the Cambridge community was given one of the primary sites for the camp. She noted that the neighborhood has the City’s first community garden. With that in mind, traffic has increased, Ms. Williamson said, and school buses come in and out. Referencing the fatality again, she noted that there are many factors that contribute to any accident, but nevertheless the fact remains that the accident has occurred.
Ms. Williamson said that there are about 150 dwellings in the Cambridge community, only a few of which are not occupied. She noted that Crescent Drive has two speed humps in a span of less than 100 yards with only about 10 houses, which she described as kind of odd. She said the materials used in projects around the City could be used in speed humps/bumps instead of being thrown away. Hopefully, the Council’s decision would not be attributed to social status or an individual’s title or influence, even ethnic or social disparity. The downtown has been dressed up and looks great, she said, but as taxpaying citizens, some of their money has probably gone to that so please consider that we need these for our safety. She said her neighborhood doesn’t come in numbers all the time, but they have been in force. She said they, the Council, would want that for their community and their children. The only difference is that they have the ability to do that, she said. Again, she asked Council to consider speed bumps or speed humps in the Cambridge area.
Ms. Santell talks about City water.

Ms. Linda Santell of 310 Maple Avenue, said she has lived here 21 years this week, and she has loved living in Reidsville. She said she was here out of concern and commitment because of our water. She said she applauded the Council for recognizing that water is important and supporting the Dan River Association Basin.
Ms. Santell said she was not concerned about the color of the water but about the content of the water. She noted that she had been concerned since seeing the last water quality report that the City did not meet the federal standards for haloacetic acids for three quarters running. She said she wasn’t sure where we are now, but she felt kind of uncertain about the quality of our water, not, she said, the color or the manganese. She said she wasn’t sure how to read the water quality report because the way the data is labeled, it could be misleading.

Her concerns are more global, she said, and the need for a comprehensive plan for protection of our source water, making sure we have maintenance of our facilities, that we use the proper procedures and properly train the staff, etc. She said she is really interested in having a comprehensive plan, if the City doesn’t always have one, to protect our water and maintain our system and our distribution lines and provide safe drinking water. Ms. Santell said she was willing to work with any citizens, the Council, Mr. Pearce, anyone to help find solutions. She said she wasn’t here to tear anyone down, but she is concerned about the quality of our water going forward.
Ms. Santell said she would like the opportunity to meet with Mr. Pearce or someone else in the City about understanding the effects of chloramines. She said she had been researching chloramines and had found from her research, that they are more corrosive and have the potential for leading to higher lead levels, nitrates and nitrites, which do have health effects. She said there are other contaminants that EPA may not be looking at yet that we as a City might should be. She said these are an unintended byproduct of chloramine use.
Ms. Santell concluded by asking if the City could hold a public forum, etc., where the citizens can come and ask questions about the quality of the water.

Anthony Bachman also discusses water.

Mr. Anthony Bachman of 310 Maple Street, and Ms. Santell’s husband, came forward. He distributed a letter he had written regarding the water situation. (A COPY OF THE LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mr. Bachman said part of his concerns is the same as his wife, regarding the water, including preventative maintenance, having our own staff monitor the water. He said if you have another company administering the water, you don’t know what criteria we are meeting or not meeting. He said we need a better understanding of these needs and budgeting for the recurring expenses of the dam. He said nothing lasts forever and stated that some of the Greensboro water money could have been set aside for these future expenses.

Mr. Bachman briefly discussed chloramines, noting that after the change to this, there was a different taste and aroma to the water which occurred before the water turned brown several weeks ago. He said they had a filtration system in the house which captured a lot of the muddy water. He respectfully disagreed that the water was drinkable. He said it may have looked like tea, but it sure didn’t taste like it.

Mayor Festerman, noting the Council doesn’t usually respond during Public Comments, said that the City has done some of the things they have suggested. He said they have set aside some monies aside to take care of these problems.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Hiring of Tom Wiggins.

In making his report, City Manager Pearce announced that he had hired Tom Wiggins, currently Director of Operations for Rockingham County as the City’s new Assistant City Manager of Community Development and Parks & Recreation. He said he was excited to have someone of Tom’s credentials. He said there would be a welcoming reception for Wiggins at 10 a.m. on Sept. 26 in the first-floor conference room.
New rules regarding political signs in State rights of way.

Pearce then referenced a memo from Donna Setliff regarding political signs in NCDOT right of ways. (A COPY OF THE MEMO DATED AUGUST 30, 2011, IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) In the past, such signs have noted been allowed in State rights of way, but new legislation allows it with some restrictions. He noted that the Board of Elections had not been aware of these changes until City staff shared them with elections personnel. He reiterated that these new rules were for NCDOT rights of way, not City rights of way.

New sign reflectivity requirements to be more gradual.

The City Manager informed City Council members that the new federal requirements forcing cities to install new reflective street signs by 2014 have been changed. Cities now do not have to install the signs until the current signs need to be replaced, he said. He said this was a case of the federal government realizing it was crazy to change out signs until they wear out. He noted it would have cost the City about $50,000 to meet those requirements.

2011 Cycle NC.

Pearce discussed this seven-day event, which will feature some 1,200 bicyclists. The group will spend the night at Autumn Creek Vineyards and then come through Eden, down NC 14 to Wentworth Street, Salem Church Road and then into downtown Reidsville. Market Square will be a rest stop for the bicyclists, who will be given food and entertainment. He said this would be a great opportunity to show off our City.
Traffic issues on Vance Street.

After Councilman Johnson discussed speeding issues on Vance Street at last month’s meeting, Capt. Ellison and Police Chief Hunt did speed enforcement on the street. He said he was surprised and a little alarmed that over the last few weeks. 61 traffic citations have been issued along the street. He said the police will continue to monitor that traffic from time to time.

Noting that he had already discussed the spillway repairs earlier in the meeting, City Manager Pearce moved onto the North Scales Street project.

North Scales Street Project.

Pearce said the work continues on this project, which continues to have problems. The biggest problem lately has been the high fiber optic line that has had to go through the intersection with Wentworth Street, he said. The biggest problem overall has been the relocation of utilities, he noted. He said he has signed a change order for the work to be completed the week of September 19th.

Mayor Festerman asked if there would be any penalties against the contractor for not getting the work done timely. Pearce said no, since the delays were due to the utilities, not the contractor. He said he appreciated everyone’s patience and sense of humor while waiting for the project to conclude.
Upcoming Events.

Pearce referenced a list of events occurring at Lake Reidsville and at Market Square in the coming month. He said no one could say that there’s nothing to do in Reidsville. With all of the events, there should be something for everybody, he added.

Speed enforcement in Cambridge.

Councilman Rucker said he would like the City Manager to get with the Police Chief about putting the mobile cameras up in Cambridge until the Council can decided about the speed humps.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Zdanski – To save time, Councilwoman Zdanski said she attended both the Appearance Commission and Historic Preservation Commission meetings and those minutes are included in the agenda packets.

Councilman Rucker – The Councilman said he had no report, but he said he would like to thank everyone, including staff and citizens, who took part or came to the 9/11 service, which he said was not a “celebration” but a remembrance.

Mayor Festerman – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that the minutes of the August 17th Planning Board meeting are in the agenda packets.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman noted that the Reidsville Downtown Corporation held an appreciation event for the downtown merchants last night at The Vault. He said the RDC is trying to create a comradery among the downtown merchants and improve the quality of life downtown.
The Councilman added that he attended the ABC Board meeting this morning and that in September of 2012, the ABC Store will be paid off. The financial statement also showed that sales are up $10,000 from last year, he said. 

Councilman  Henderson – The Councilman stated that the Human Relations Commission did not meet in July or August.

The Councilman noted that he, along with Councilman Turner and Mayor Pro Tem Balsley, had met with Chamber personnel regarding membership. He invited Chamber President Diane Sawyer to talk about any upcoming Chamber events. She noted that the City Council Candidates Forum will be held September 19th. She will be getting questions to the participants, she said. She said they wanted to put a “positive spin” on it. She thanked Councilman Henderson for his participation.
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.

City Clerk Angela Stadler announced the following unanimous (6-0) board and commission appointments (COPIES OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):

Reidsville Historic Preservation Commission – Jeffrey L. Williams of 302 Maple Avenue for a three-year term.
Reidsville Planning Board/Board of Adjustment – Carolyn Pillar of 1113 Barnes Street for a five-year term.
MOTION TO ADJOURN.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by the Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 5:30 p.m.
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